THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Executive Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Monday 20 June 2011 from 7.30    pm to 9.30pm. ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 

 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 

 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 
Present:
  Councillors    ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Ann Shaw OBE (Chairman), Matthew Bedford (Vice-Chairman), Sara Bedford, Phil Brading, Chris Hayward, Stephen King, Ralph Sangster, Martin Trevett and Keith Williams.

An apology for absence was received from Councillor Roger Seabourne.

Also in attendance:- Councillors Tony Barton and Kemal Butt.

Officers:
Steven Halls
-
Chief Executive


David Gardner
-
Director of Corporate Resources and Governance


Peter Brooker
-
Director of Community and Environmental Services

Elwyn Wilson
-
Democratic Services Manager.
EX01/11
MINUTES


The Minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 28 March 2011 were agreed as a correct record and were signed by the Chairman.

EX02/11
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

Councillor Chris Hayward declared a personal and non-prejudicial interest in Item 7(c) – Leisure Community and Capital Grant Applications as he had as a County Councillor made a contribution to the Sarratt Festival of Music.

Councillors Sara Bedford and Phil Brading declared personal interests in Agenda Item 7(d) Service Level Agreement Applications as volunteers for Home-Start and left the meeting during consideration of that item.
EX03/11
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS

The Chairman ruled that the following item which had not been available for five clear days before the meeting was of sufficient urgency to be considered by the Committee for the reason indicated:


Item 13 - LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK CORE STRATEGY EXAMINATION- PROPOSED CHANGES TO GYPSY AND TRAVELLER POLICY (CP 5)


The reason for urgency was in order to comply with the Inspector’s instruction to the Council to consider changing Policy CP5 of the Core Strategy. A decision was needed so that the Inspector can continue with the examination process and ultimately issue a report, which would be binding upon the Council. 


RESOURCES

EX04/11
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE RESOURCES POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


The Committee received recommendations of the Resources Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 16 June 2011 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 20 June 2011.

Performance Monitoring and Budgetary Control

The reason for the recommendation was to improve budgetary control.

The Resources Portfolio Holder amended the proposals to ensure timely information was provided to Members and that Members were not bogged down in detail.  The Committee supported the amendment.

RESOLVED:-

.
(1)
that budget monitoring and performance management information (in the same format that is already produced and circulated for officers) be made available to members in electronic form monthly as and when it becomes available; and


(2)
that reports to committees in future comprise high level budget variations (as set out in Appendix 1 plus Supplies & Services), highlighting where a service demonstrates a significant budget variation; and any proposed changes to the rolling 3-year financial plan for approval.


Improvements to the Garage Portfolio

The reason for the recommendation was to enable officers to proceed with the works as part of the 2011/12 Capital Programme.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the report be noted;


(2)
that the contract be progressed as proposed and the works are commenced as soon as possible; and


(3)
that the Committee approves an extension to the present contract with TAG Construction Ltd. be approved up to 50 % of the value of the existing contract and subject to the provision of a further  or replacement performance bond.

EX05/11
CONSIDERATION OF RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LEISURE AND COMMUNITY SAFETY AND PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

The Committee received the recommendations of the Leisure and Community Safety and Public Services and Health Policy and Scrutiny Committees held on 7 June and 9 June 2011 respectively in relation to the following item on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 20 June 2011.


Security Gates at the Aquadrome and CCTV at Batchworth Depot


The reasons for the recommendation was to make the monitoring of existing car users easier to manage at the Aquadrome and to increase security at Batchworth Depot.

The recommendation concerning the electronic gate with CCTV at the Aquadrome was amended to read “…Committee of each member club and a record…” and on being put to the meeting was declared CARRIED the voting being 6 in favour, 2 against and 1 abstention.  The recommendation in respect of CCTV at Batchworth Depot was amended to enable the Director of Community and Environment Services in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Public Services and Health to accept the most suitable tender.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the electronic gate with CCTV be installed at the Members gate at the Aquadrome, using the capital funding of £15,000 already allocated for this purpose, subject to the number of keyholders being limited to Members of the Committee of each member club  and a record of keyholders’ names being retained by Environmental Protection; and


(2)
that Officers obtain three quotes for the purchase and installation of the CCTV at the entrance gate to Batchworth Depot and the Director of Community and Environmental Services in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Public Services and Health be authorised to accept the most suitable.


LEISURE AND COMMUNITY SAFETY

EX06/11
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LEISURE AND COMMUNITY SAFETY POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


The Committee received the recommendations of the Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 7 June 2011 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 20 June 2011.


Bury Lake Young Mariners (BLYM) Feasibility Study


The Portfolio Holder for Leisure and Community stated that the Council should support the Bury Lake Young Mariners and recommended funding up to £500,000 which would be increased to £750,000 for an exceptional project.

The reason for the recommendation was to support the Bury Lake Young Mariners.

RESOLVED:-



that the Council  support the club house scheme on the basis of funding up to £500,000 which would be increased to £750,000 for an exceptional project.


Meals on Wheels Provision - Abbots Langley


The reason for the recommendation was to provide a Meals on Wheels service in Abbots Langley.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   Hertfordshire Community Meals service take over the service to Abbots Langley, Bedmond, Langleybury and Leavesden Wards; and


(2)
the ongoing review of meals on wheels provision be agreed.


Leisure, Community and Capital Grant Applications


The reason for the recommendation was to provide funding for local organisations.

The Chairman stated that the Council would wish the grant of £500 to the Royal British Legion to be used for general purposes of celebrating its 90th anniversary.  Members also agreed that there should be no grants for Special Connection or Sarratt Music Festival.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that a grant be awarded to the following 



Royal British Legion




500


(2)
that grants be declined to the following:



Redheath Archers



Special Connection



Sarratt Festival of Music


Service Level Agreement Applications

The reason for the recommendation was to allocate funding which met the Council’s strategic objectives.

It was proposed by Councillor Keith Williams, seconded by Councillor Chris Hayward that no Service Level Agreement Grant be made to Relate (Dacorum, Watford and Three Rivers) as its operation was not compatible with the requirements of the Council.


Councillors Sara Bedford and Phil Brading left the meeting during consideration of this item in relation to Watford and Three Rivers Home Start.


On being put to the meeting the proposal was declared CARRIED unanimously.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the following SLAs (subject to the conditions detailed in the Appendices to the report ) be awarded with three-year funding arrangements to the following : -




Watford and Three Rivers Home-Start




SW Herts Community Transport


(2)
that no Service Level Agreement be awarded to Relate Dacorum, Watford and Three Rivers.


2011/12 Play Area Capital Programme Consultation Outcomes and Proposed Project Plan

The reason for the recommendation was to agree the project plan for provision of play areas.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   the Committee notes the results of the initial consultation;


(2)
that Officers seek planning permission for the new play areas at the appropriate time;


(3)
that £10,000 from the S106 funding from the 10-12 High Street, Rickmansworth housing development and the Scots Hill housing development be utilised for a new informal basketball court at Scotsbridge;


(4)
that   Delegated Authority is given to the Director of Community and Environmental Services, in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Leisure and Community, to award the contract to the contractor that offers best value for money, as outlined in point 2.18 of the report;


(5)
an exception to the Council’s Procurement Procedure as detailed in the Constitution under 5(a)(i) and (b) in order to progress the installation of the outdoor gym equipment and that Park Leisure is approved as the contractor for the works, as outlined in point 2.29 of the report;


(6)
that the additional £40,000 from the Watford Community Housing Trust be included in the 2011/12 capital budget for Abbots Langley;


(7)
that £45,200 including fees is set as the budget for the Langleybury play area and the remaining funding be utilised at South Way play area; and


(8)
that officers include lifecycle costs for play areas in the draft Leisure and Community Services Service Plan as part of budget setting for 2012/15 as detailed in point 5.4.


SUSTAINABLE ENVIRONMENT
EX07/11
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE SUSTAINABLE ENVIRONMENT POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Committee received the recommendations of the Sustainable Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 14 June 2011 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 20 June 2011.


New Parking Schemes


The Portfolio Holder for the Environment requested the Committee to approve those new parking schemes which were the subject of consultation and to which no objections had been received.  Members of the Committee requested confirmation as to the status of schemes, not only in the main body of the report but in the appendices.


The reason for the recommendation was 
to implement new parking schemes.

RESOLVED:-



that, following completion of the formal consultation period and no objections being received, those parking schemes in the appendices to the report that were subject to  formal consultation be implemented and Members advised accordingly. The Director of Community and Environmental Services circulate to Members the status and category of the schemes both in the body of the report and in the appendix 


Croxley Rail Link Public Consultation

The Portfolio Holder stated that this Council was in favour of the rail link but would not insist on the retention of the Watford Metropolitan Station as this may not make the scheme viable if its retention was pushed too strongly.


Councillor Phil Brading indicated the need to retain existing embankments for environmental purposes as their removal could cause a significant increase in noise.  In relation to the suggested comments in paragraph 2.10 of the report the Committee removed the sentence “The Council should seek clarification.… intentions for the site.”


The reason for the recommendation was to enable the Council to make comments before final decisions were made.

RESOLVED:-



that, subject to the final response being delegated to the Director   for Communities and Environment in consultation with the Portfolio Holder and Ward Councillors, the Council’s response to the public consultation on the Croxley Rail Link be as set out in paragraphs 2.10.1 – 2.10.12 of the report, subject to the deletion of the words ‘The Council should seek clarification as to the impact of the latest Croxley Rail Link proposal on the future development potential of the Croxley Station site, and of Network Rail’s intentions for the site’ from paragraph 2.10.10.and on the need to retain the existing embankments.


Localism Bill - Housing Reform


The reason for the recommendation was to comply with the pending statutory requirement to produce a Strategic Tenancy Policy.

Members made comments concerning the need to protect those tenants that downsized who should be provided with rent protection and geographical loyalty taken into account.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the approach taken by officers and the timescales contained in the report be approved;


(2)
that the draft District Strategic Tenancy Policy prior to consultation in June 2012 be approved;


(3)
that officers continue to work with HCH LA partners to share knowledge and where possible develop a common approach to their Strategic Tenancy Policy including consultation with locally operating Registered Providers; and

 
(4)
that to encourage downsizing tenants should be provided with rent protection and geographical loyalty should be taken into account.


Hertfordshire’s Draft Bus Strategy and Intalink Strategy Consultation


The reason for the recommendation was to ensure the Council influenced bus service provision.

RESOLVED:-



that the Council comments on the Hertfordshire Draft Bus Strategy, the draft Intalink Strategy and associated documents as set out in section 2 of the report, together with the comments made by Members and set out below:
· the Strategy documents made no reference to schools bus services, which were a vital part of any bus provision and which were threatened by funding reductions.

· there was concern about the frequency and reliability of local services; in particular about late evening services, which, if they did not run, would leave people stranded.  This could deter people from using bus services;

· the distance of bus stops from people’s homes and destinations and the  length of waiting times between services were important factors in determining whether or not people found using bus services an attractive alternative to car transport – efforts should be made to minimise waiting times;

· the Council should be notified in advance of every change of provider;

· all moneys such as Section 106 contributions which were available for road safety purposes should be used directly for measures to make roads and footways safer and/or to encourage walking and cycling rather than for measures such as real-time information at bus stops. Information screens could be made self-financing from advertising revenue.


Transport Programme 2011 – 2012


The reason for the recommendation was that the proposed programme would help deliver the targets in the Council’s Sustainability Action Plan.

RESOLVED:-



that the programme set out in the report be agreed, together with the comments from Members.

EX08/11
LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK – AGREEMENT OF AFFORDABLE HOUSING SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT FOR USE IN DEVELOPMENT MANAGEMENT DECISIONS


The Affordable Housing Supplementary Planning Document (SPD) was approved by Executive Committee on 28 March 2011 for public consultation purposes. This report informed Members of representations received following the public consultation and to agree the Council’s response to these. The report also sought Members’ agreement to use the SPD as a ‘material consideration’ in Development Management decisions ahead of the formal adoption of the Core Strategy Development Plan Document, which contained the overarching policy on Affordable Housing (CP4). 


The reason for the recommendation was that the Supplementary Planning Document carried considerable weight when determining planning applications.


In accordance with Council Procedural Rule 36(3) Mr Cotterell spoke against the proposal.


Councillor Ralph Sangster wished his objection to the level of affordable housing to be noted.


The recommendation as set out in the report on being put to the Committee were declared CARRIED the voting being 7 in favour, 0 against and 2 abstentions.


RECOMMENDED:-


(1)
that the proposed changes to the SPD as set out in Appendix 1 to the report be agreed;

 
(2)
that the SPD be agreed for use as a ‘material consideration’ for development management purposes ahead of the adoption of the Core Strategy DPD; and 


(3)
that any minor changes that are required before the SPD is published be delegated to the Director of Community and Environmental Services in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Housing and the Environment. 


PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH

EX09/11
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Committee received the recommendations of the Public Services and Health Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 9 June 2011 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 20 June 2011.


Nappy Collection


The reason for the recommendation was to address concerns residents had raised about hygiene issues.

The proposal by the Portfolio Holder for the Council to sell white sacks with labels and collected each week on being put to the meeting was declared CARRIED the voting being 5 in favour, 0 against and 3 abstentions.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that white nappy sacks with labels be sold and be collected each week; and


(2)
parents continue to be encouraged to use real nappies for their children.


Compostable Liners for Food Waste


The reason for the recommendation was to increase the amount of food waste being placed in brown bins.

The Committee requested that supermarkets and shops across the district be included in the venues which could sell the bin liners.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that compostable corn-starch liners are sold to various venues including supermarkets /shops across the district for £1.60 per roll of 52;


(2)
each venue is then to sell the rolls of 52 to residents for a charge of £2.50 and the venue is entitled to keep the difference, as an incentive to sell them on the Council’s behalf; and


(3)
the scheme is publicised, as outlined in paragraph 9.1 of the report.


Weekly Organic Waste Recycling


The reason for the recommendation was enable progress with weekly organic waste recycling to be noted.

The Public Services and Health Portfolio Holder gave an update on the number and type of complaints received by the Council on the implementation.


RESOLVED:-



that the decision to allow households to pay for as many brown bins that they require be deferred.


GENERAL

EX10/11
REVIEW OF STRATEGIC RISKS

This report gave details of progress against the Risk Treatment Plans for the Strategic Risks identified in the Strategic Plan 2011-14.


The reason for the recommendation was to review the Strategic Risk Register.


RESOLVED:-



that   the Executive Committee note the review of the Strategic Risk Register and the changes to the Risk Assessment & Treatment Plans be approved.

EX11/11
AUDIT & INTERNAL CONTROL – RISK MANAGEMENT STRATEGY

The report recommended that the Executive Committee approved the Risk Management Strategy.


RESOLVED:-



that the Executive Committee agrees the Risk Management Strategy, as set out in Appendix A to the report.

EX12/11
LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK CORE STRATEGY EXAMINATION - PROPOSED CHANGES TO GYPSY AND TRAVELLER POLICY (CP 5)


The Portfolio Holder for the Environment reported that the Council needed to review Policy CP5 of the Core Strategy in view of comments.


The Council would need to revert back to its previous policy and review again when the law changed.


It was proposed by Councillor Trevett, seconded by Councillor Hayward that the Council revert to its previous policy.


On being put to the meeting the recommendation was declared CARRIED unanimously.


RECOMMENDED:-



that the Council revert to its previous policy in providing for the needs of Gypsy and travelling Accommodation and travelling show people in the Local Development Framework Core Strategy.

EX13/11
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

RESOLVED:-



“that under Section 100A of the Local Government Act 1972 the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined under Paragraphs 3 and 5 of Part I of Schedule 12A to the Act. It has been decided by the Council that in all the circumstances, the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information.”


RESOURCES

EX14/11
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE RESOURCES POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Committee received the recommendations of the Resources Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 16 June 2011 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 20 June 2011.

The Committee as a matter of principle would require the Planning Department to be consulted before any land was sold subject to Planning permission

Asset Management Plan – Proposed Sales of Assets


The reason for the recommendation was to enable the sale of assets.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the Director of Community and Environmental Services be authorised to:



(a)
To agree to retain Sandy Lane Garden Centre and Wensum Court, High Street, Rickmansworth as investment assets.




(b)
to sell the following assets:




(i)
Entrance Lodge and North Lodge, Chorleywood




(ii)
29-31, 33-35, 61-63, 65-67 and 69-71 Windmill Drive Croxley Green



(c)
Obtain planning permission for residential development on Land at Dugdales, Croxley Green before being sold for best consideration. If Planning Permission was not granted to report back to the Resources Policy and Resources Committee.

(2)
that consideration of the sale of the Car Park, Mead Place, Mill End be deferred pending further information on the usage of this car Park as its sale may cause parking problems elsewhere;


(3)
that the Grove Crescent garage site, Croxley Green be not sold;


(4)
that public access to the report is denied until issue resolved; and


(5)
that public access to the decision is denied until Executive Committee action sheet  publication.


Asset Management – Proposed Sale of The Grapevine Public House, South Oxhey and Other Assets


The reason for the recommendation was to enable the sale of assets.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
the sale of the Grapevine Public House to Clearview Homes for £600,000 together with an access into adjoining land be delegated to the Director of Community and Environmental Services following  discussion with the proposed developer on joint development involving adjoining land;


(2)
the sale of land in Bell Lane Bedmond be not agreed as it would be a loss of an amenity green to the community;


(3)
the sale of land at Oak Green Abbots Langley be agreed;


(4)
subject to the exclusion of confidential information (such as financial information) reports on the sale of land be considered when the press and public were entitled to be present at meetings;


(5)
that public access to the report is denied until issue resolved; and


(6)
that public access to the decision is denied until Executive Committee action sheet   publication.


Asset Management – Proposed Sales of Chorleywood Lodge House, Chorleywood Road, Chorleywood together with Ancillary Buildings


The reason for the recommendation was to enable the sale of assets.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
the Director of Community and Environmental Services be authorised to:



(a)
Agree the sale of the Lodge at Chorleywood Road cemetery, by private treaty, subject to the final terms of the sale being delegated to the Resources Portfolio Holder and the Director of Community and Environmental Services,



(b)
Subject to a reserve price being set agree the sale of the Old Chapel at the Chorleywood Road cemetery at auction.



(c)
Subject to a reserve price being set agree the sale of the former Mortuary at the Chorleywood Road cemetery at auction. 


(2)
that public access to the report is denied until issue resolved; and


(3)
that public access to the decision is denied until Executive Committee action sheet publication.


The Crescent Club, Hallowes Crescent South Oxhey: Proposed Sale of Freehold Interest


The reason for the recommendation was to enable the sale of assets and provide affordable housing.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the freehold is sold for £445,000 to Paradigm Housing Association for affordable housing purposes only, subject to 100% nomination rights;


(2)
that the budget implications are included in the next budget monitoring report;


(3)
that the detail of the agreement and disposal be delegated to the Director of Community and Environmental Services in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Resources;

  
(4)
that p  ublic access to the report be denied until issue resolved; and

  
(5)
that public access to the decision be denied until Executive Committee action sheet publication.


Shop 17 St Andrews Road: Consideration of a Petition Received Regarding the Sale of Groceries


The reason for the recommendation was to decide action to be taken on a petition received.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the petition be noted and that no further action be taken on this matter 


(2)
that p  ublic access to the report be denied until issue resolved and   that public access to the decision be denied until Executive Committee action sheet publication

CHAIRMAN
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